Thesis for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Model-Based Cognitive Radio Strategies

Kasra Haghighi



Communication Systems Group Department of Signals and Systems CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Gothenburg, Sweden 2013

Model-Based Cognitive Radio Strategies

Kasra Haghighi

This thesis has been prepared using ${\rm IAT}_{\rm E}{\rm X}.$

Copyright © KASRA HAGHIGHI, 2013 except where otherwise stated. All rights reserved.

ISBN 978-91-7385-872-4 Department of Signals and Systems Chalmers University of Technology Ny Serie No. 3553 ISSN 0346-718X

Department of Signals and Systems Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg, Sweden

Phone: +46 (0)31 772 1000 Mobile: +46 (0)76 845 8848 E-mail: kasra@ieee.org

Front cover illustration: Cognitive cycle, see Sec. 1.2.1

Printed by Chalmers Reproservice Gothenburg, Sweden, Sep. 2013 To Toktam

Abstract

Many frequency bands for wireless services are severely underutilized by the primary users (PU) to which these bands are assigned. This motivates a new class of wireless communication devices known as cognitive radios (CR), which identify vacant spectrum and transmit accordingly. In this thesis, the PU traffic model knowledge as well as all the observations available to the CR are included in the CR transmission decisions. A transmission strategy is introduced that is based on comparing an a-posterior probability (APP) log-likelihood ratio (LLR) with a threshold. The objective is to maximize the utilization ratio (UR) subject to that the interference ratio (IR) is below a certain level. In papers A and B, we study CR transmission strategies that are based on all noisy observations of the PU activities, even when the CR itself is transmitting. Paper A demonstrates a more than 300% increase in UR over standard energy detection, for the same IR value, at the PU signal to CR noise power ratio (SNR) of -5 dB. Then, in paper B, we use a continuousoutput hidden Markov model for the received signal and calculate an APP LLR based on this model. This paper shows that this strategy is the optimum in the sense of maximizing the UR, given a certain maximum allowed IR, among all CRs. Moreover, two practical schemes for calculating the transmission threshold are introduced. Numerical results show that the first method yields a threshold that is close to optimum when the PU use a large fraction of the available spectrum (i.e., when the PU activity level is high). The second method is analytically proven to always give a valid threshold. Simulation results show a 116% improvement in UR with PU state estimation over energy detection, at an SNR of -3 dB and IR level of 10%. In paper C, we extend paper B to consider that PU activities cannot be observed when CR is transmitting, in other words they are censored. This new strategy, entitled CLAPP, calculates a new LLR, which is compared with a threshold. This threshold is computed with a bisection search method. Simulation results show that CLAPP has a 52% gain in UR over the best censored energy detection scheme for a maximum IR level of 10% and an SNR of -2dB. In paper D, we introduce new time-varying thresholds for sequential spectrum sensing. These new thresholds, for an SNR of -10 dB, in comparison with standard sequential detection with parallel (fixed) thresholds with similar probabilities of misdetection and false alarm, performs 54% faster in terms of maximum detection time (90 percentile). Keywords: Spectrum utilization, cognitive radio, sequential detection, censorship, CLAPP.

Acknowledgments

When there is no turning back, then we should concern ourselves only with the best way of going forward. Paulo Coelho – The Alchemist

First and foremost, I am grateful to my supervisor Prof. Erik G. Ström and my co-advisor Prof. Erik Agrell for their guidance and support of my PhD study and research. Their advice showed me the path through the research process, the writing of this thesis, and for a number of papers. Moreover, I express my gratitude to Prof. Arne Svensson for his kind support during my first years of my PhD studies. I would also like to thank Christian Häger, Mohammad Reza Khanzadi and Ashkan Panahi for good collaboration and nice discussions. I would like to thank all members of the communication group, in particular Fredrik, Lotfollah, Wanlu, Behrooz, and Rocco. I would also like to thank my good friends Lori, Roozbeh, Negar, Reza, Fatemeh, Ashkan, Mitra, Ali, Sima, Mazyar, Gry, and Stylianos. Finally, I would like to thank the administration staff at the department of signal and systems who helped me throughout this process, with particular thanks to Agneta and Lars. I owe my deepest gratitude to my family, especially my father, who is my source of inspiration. Last but not least, my sincere thanks goes to my wife, Toktam, for her patience and unconditional love. Her support and encouragement was beyond expectations. She has always been my source of joy and life.

This work has been supported in part by the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research (SSF) and the High-Speed Wireless Communication Center, Lund. The calculations were performed in part on resources provided by the Swedish National Infrastructure for Computing (SNIC) at C3SE.

List of Included Publications

This thesis is based on the following appended papers:

Paper A

K. Haghighi, E. G. Ström, and E. Agrell, "An LLR-based cognitive transmission strategy for higher spectrum reutilization," *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (Globecom '11)*, Houston, Texas, USA, Dec. 2011.

Paper B

K. Haghighi, E. G. Ström, and E. Agrell, "On optimum causal cognitive spectrum reutilization strategy," *IEEE Journal on Selected Areas in Communications*, vol. 30, no. 10, pp. 1911–1921, Nov. 2012.

Paper C

K. Haghighi, E. G. Ström, and E. Agrell, "Sensing or transmission: Causal cognitive radio strategies with censorship," submitted to *IEEE Transactions on Wireless Communications*, Sep. 2013.

Paper D

K. Haghighi, A. Svensson, and E. Agrell, "Wideband Sequential Spectrum Sensing with Varying Thresholds," *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (Globecom '10)*, Miami, Florida, USA, Dec. 2010.

List of Additional Related Publications

Publications by the author not included in this thesis:

- 1. K. Haghighi, "Cognitive Sensing and Transmission Strategies," *Licentiate the*sis, Chalmers University of Technology, Nov. 2011.
- M. Rashidi, K. Haghighi, A. Panahi, and M. Viberg, "A NLLS based sub-Nyquist rate spectrum sensing for wideband cognitive radio," in *Proc. IEEE International Symposium on Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks (DySPAN)*, Aachen, Germany, pp. 545–551, May 2011.
- M. Khanzadi, K. Haghighi, and T. Eriksson, "Optimal modulation for cognitive transmission over AWGN and fading channels," in *Proc. European Wireless*, Vienna, Austria, April 2011.
- 4. M. Rashidi, K. Haghighi, A. Owrang, and M. Viberg, "A wideband spectrum sensing method for cognitive radio using sub-Nyquist sampling," in Proc. Digital Signal Processing Workshop and IEEE Signal Processing Education Workshop DSP/SPE, Sedona, Arizona, USA, Jan. 2011.
- 5. M. Khanzadi, K. Haghighi, A. Panahi, and T. Eriksson, "A novel cognitive modulation method considering the performance of primary user," in *Proc.* Conference on Wireless Advanced (WiAD), London, UK, June 2010.
- D. Noguet, K. Haghighi, Y. A. Demessie, L. Biard, A. Bouzegzi, M. Debbah, P. Jallon, M. Laugeois, P. Marques, M. Murroni, J. Palicot, C. Sun, S. Thilakawardana, and A. Yamaguchi, "Sensing techniques for cognitive radio state of the art and trends," IEEE, White Paper SCC41 P1900.6, Apr. 2009.

Contents

Abstract			i
Acknowledgments iii			
List of Included Papers			\mathbf{v}
\mathbf{Li}	st of	Additional Related Publications	vi
Co	onter	nts	vii
Acronyms			x
Pa	art]	: Introduction	1
1	Bac	kground	3
	1.1	Demand for data rate is demand for the spectrum	3
	1.2	Cognitive radio	5
		1.2.1 Cognitive cycle	5
		1.2.2 Challenges and difficulties	6
	1.3	Spectrum regulation for reuse	8
	1.4	Industrialization and standardization of	
		dynamic spectrum access	9
	1.5	Scope of this thesis	10
2	Prir	nary user transmission model	13
	2.1	Markov model	14
	2.2	Other PU models	15

3	Cog	nitive radio and spectrum sensing model	17		
	3.1	Spectrum sensing	. 17		
		3.1.1 Sequential probability ratio test with parallel thresholds \therefore	. 19		
		3.1.2 Sequential spectrum sensing with varying thresholds	. 19		
	3.2	PU transmission model from CR perspective	. 19		
		3.2.1 Network of PUs or CRs	. 20		
		3.2.2 PU-CR fading channel	. 20		
		3.2.3 Slotted PU and CR activity	. 21		
	3.3	Signal and noise models	. 21		
		3.3.1 Sampling receiver	. 21		
		3.3.2 Simultaneous or separate sensing and transmission	. 23		
4	\mathbf{Per}	Performance measures			
	4.1	Performance of spectrum sensing	. 25		
	4.2	Model-based performance metrics	. 26		
	4.3	Other performance metrics	. 27		
5	Mo	Model-based CR transmission strategy 29			
	5.1	Markov-model-based strategies	. 30		
	5.2	APP-LLR-based strategy	. 30		
	5.3	CLAPP	. 31		
6	Cor	Contributions and conclusions 33			
	6.1	Contributions	. 33		
		6.1.1 Paper A: An LLR-based cognitive transmission strategy	. 34		
		6.1.2 Paper B: On optimum cognitive spectrum reutilization strateg	gy 34		
		6.1.3 Paper C: Sensing or Transmission	. 34		
		6.1.4 Paper D: Wideband sequential spectrum sensing with varying			
		thresholds \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	. 35		
	6.2	Conclusions	. 35		
	6.3	Future work	. 36		
Re	efere	nces	39		
\mathbf{P}_{i}	art 1	II: Publications	47		
P۶	aper	A: An LLR-based Cognitive Transmission Strategy for High	ŗ		

Paper A: An LLR-based Cognitive	Transmission	Strategy	IOP E	ngner	
Spectrum Reutilization					49
Abstract \ldots					51

1	Introduction	$\mathbf{i}1$
2	System model	52
	2.1 PU transmission model	52
	2.2 Signal and noise models	53
	2.3 Hidden Markov model representation of energy detector 5	j 4
3	Spectrum utilization ratio and interference ratio	55
	3.1 Definitions	55
	3.2 Relation of UR and IR to transmission rate	55
4	UR and IR for the baseline CR transmission strategy	6
5	LLR-based transmission strategy	57
6	Performance evaluation and results	8
	6.1 Evaluation setup	8
	6.2 Results	59
7	Conclusion	60
	References	51
Paper l	B: On Optimum Causal Cognitive Spectrum Reutilization Strat-	
\mathbf{egy}	6	3
	Abstract	5
1	Introduction	5
2	System model	57
	2.1 Complete PU Transmission Model	57
	2.2 Simplified PU Transmission Model	8
	2.3 Signal and Noise Model	69
3	Problem Statement and Performance Metrics	9
	3.1 Definitions $\ldots \ldots .$	'1
	3.2 Bound for the Performance of Cognitive Transmission Strategies 7	'1
4	Energy Detection as Baseline CR Strategy	'2
5	A-posteriori Probabilities LLR Based Cognitive Radio	'2
	5.1 Optimality of the LLR Based Cognitive Radio	'4
	5.2 Implementation Issues	'5
	5.3 On the $a_{01} + a_{10} < 1$ Assumption	'6
6	Threshold Calculation Without True PU State Knowledge 7	'6
7	Performance Evaluation and Results	30
	7.1 Evaluation Setup	31
	7.2 Results	31
8	Conclusions	32
	References	34

	Consorchin	sies on
WIU	Abstract	09
1	Abstract	
1	System model	91
2	2.1 PU transmission model	
	2.1 FO transmission model	
	2.2 Signal and holse models	
	2.5 Off model	
3	Problem Statement	
5 4	Basolino stratogy	
5	Consorred APP II P based cognitive transmission strategy	
0	5.1 Introduction to CLAPP strategy	
	5.2 Validity and Derivation of CLAPP strategy	
	5.2 Valuey and Derivation of CLATT strategy	103
6	Performance Evaluation and Results	103
0	6.1 Evaluation Setup	104
	6.2 Besults	104
7	Conclusion	107
•	References	107
		101
Paper 1	D: Wideband Sequential Spectrum Sensing with Varying Thr	esh-
\mathbf{olds}		111
	Abstract	113
1	Introduction	113
2	System model and sequential detector	114
	2.1 Signal and noise models	114
	2.2 Log-Likelihood ratio calculation and sequential observations	. 115
3	Direct method for performance evaluation	116
	3.1 Distribution of test statistic	116
	3.2 Expressions for $P_{\rm F}$ and $P_{\rm M}$	116
4	Thresholds for sequential spectrum sensing $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	117
	4.1 Walds thresholds for simulation of the theory	117
	4.2 Varying thresholds	118
5	Performance evaluation and results $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	119
	5.1 Evaluation setup $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	119
	5.2 Results \ldots	120
6	Conclusion	122
	References	122

Paper C: Sensing or Transmission: Causal Cognitive Radio Strategies

Acronyms

3G	Third generation of mobile telecommunications technology
ADC	Analog to digital converter
APP	A posteriori probability
ASN	Average sample number
CFAR	Constant false-alarm rate
CLAPP	Censored a posteriori probability log-likelihood ratio
CR	Cognitive radio
CTMC	Continuous-time Markov chain
DSA	Dynamic spectrum access
ECDF	Empirical cumulative distribution function
ETSI	European Telecommunications Standards Institute
FCC	Federal Communications Commission
HMM	Hidden Markov model
IR	Interference ratio
LLR	Log-likelihood ratio
MAC	Medium access control
MDP	Markov decision process
MIMO	Multiple input multiple output
NSF	National Science Foundation
POMDP	Partially observed Markov decision process
PU	Primary user
R&D	Research and development
\mathbf{RF}	Radio frequency
SMM	Semi-Markov model
SNR	Signal to noise ratio, i.e., PU signal to CR noise power ratio
UR	Utilization ratio

Part I Introduction

| Chapter

Background

In recent years, the explosive growth of the population, the cost of transportation, the demand for worldwide goods and services, and a lack of resources have put telecommunication networks in focus. The internet is stretching between different corners of the world. Every day, more and more devices are hooked up to the grid. This is due to the rise of machine-to-machine communication, which results in more devices being connected to the network than the number of people. Thus, networks are getting congested, and the demand for more data rates increases faster than before.

1.1 Demand for data rate is demand for the spectrum

Due to its convenience, mobility, and availability, wireless communication has become a necessity. Many people are now using mobile phones or other smart devices such as tablets and running their businesses or lives on the go. The mobile data traffic had a exponential growth and is expected to reach 11.2 EB (each Exabyte is 10^{18} bytes) in 2017 [1].

This revolution has accelerated since the introduction of the iPhone in 2007. Now thanks to high-speed internet over Wi-Fi or 3G (and recently 4G), users are enjoying streaming video on busses or even in the skies. Statistics show that video, which needs high speed and low delay, comprises more than 66.5% of the mobile data traffic [1]. Due to the ease of deployment in most growing countries, wireless data networks are growing much faster than wired networks. The United States already plans to bring wireless broadband internet access to 98% of Americans [2]. This is a huge demand for wireless networks and cannot be realized with the already congested frequency spectrum. Spectrum is one of the most expensive commodities in the world. There are a lot of attempts to reach higher spectral efficiency by increasing modulation orders, increasing the channel coding rate, and multiple input multiple output (MIMO). However, these efforts are not scaling with the demand.

A lot of vacant spectrum is wasted due to one or many of the following factors

- 1. Inefficient use of spectrum due to system design, e.g., modulation and coding,
- 2. Inefficient use of spectrum due to hardware limitations, such as filters' sharpness, spectrum spilling due to nonlinearities in power amplifiers, spectrum growth due to the phase noise in radio frequency (RF) chains,
- 3. Certain traffic patterns of spectrum usage created by operators and their network users.

Academia and industries have spent a considerable amount of resources on research and development to address these issues. Modulations and codings are approaching the Shannon limits, which makes higher spectral efficiencies theoretically impossible [3]. On the other hand, hardware impairments limit the possibility of efficient use of frequency bands. Many of these hardware limitations can be mitigated by signal processing methods, which will increase the cost and complexity of such devices and are impractical for cheap and simple terminals.

Therefore, more frequency bandwidth must eventually be allocated for public internet services. There is a lot of research and development going on for higher frequency bands. Nevertheless, due to propagation properties of higher bands, mainly bands below 10GHz can be used, for wide area coverage. Yet, almost all these bands are already licensed. Furthermore, in certain frequencies, the exclusive right of using spectrum is very expensive. Alone in Germany in 800 MHz band, an auction was held in May 2010 [4], and three operators paid 3.576 Billion euros for just 60 MHz which amounts for 59.6 Euros per Hz. Thus, spectrum is probably one of the most expensive commodities in the world. This induces a lot of research and discussions about dynamic spectrum auctioning and sharing.

However, studies have shown that many of these useful bands, which are not allocated for data/internet services, are not in use or are underutilized. Especially in certain geographical locations, licensed spectrum underutilization is more severe. In certain bands, 70% of time, spectrum is vacant [5]. Thus, there lies big hope in reusing vacant time-frequency slots, i.e., *spectrum white spaces*.

1.2 Cognitive radio

The need to reuse spectrum will give rise to a new paradigm in spectrum access, named opportunistic access, in which the spectrum is accessed whenever it is available. The enabling technology for opportunistic and dynamic spectrum access is software-defined radio [6,7]. For the first time, J. Mitola and G. Q. Maguire [7] envisioned communication devices that adapt themselves to the spectrum [6] and coined the term *cognitive radio* (CR).

To use the spectrum efficiently, multiple users can share the same spectrum and transmit at different times. Some of the users are licensed users known as primary users (PU) and some are unlicensed secondary users known as cognitive radios (CR). Here, it should be noted that unlicensed does not mean unregulated. All users must be regulated by a regulatory body that enforces certain rules to protect other users from intentional and unintentional interferences. PUs are usually telecom operators or legacy radio equipment that have some method for sharing spectrum between each other and control the amount of interference. Thus, their medium access control (MAC) will allow them to be aware of each other and cooperate in controlling when and in which band to transmit. However, normally secondary use of spectrum refers to the other users that are either unaware or unable to join the same MAC as the PUs. Moreover, PUs have the high priority to use the spectrum and CRs must respect this right. This creates certain difficulty for CRs since they are unaware of the PUs' intentions to transmit or stop transmitting. Thus, one of the major challenges in implementing a CR network is to tackle this spectrum uncertainty. On top of that, all the natural limitations of wireless communication, such as channel fading uncertainty and receiver noise uncertainty, are still.

Applications of CR technology can be extended over different licensed bands. For instance, TV broadcasting is limited to certain hours. Global positioning system (GPS) satellites are in different orbital positions at different times of the day and have no (or weak) coverage indoors. In peace time, most military communication or sensing, e.g., radar, bands are either vacant or much less active.

1.2.1 Cognitive cycle

Cognitive radios perform a series of activities in order to achieve the spectrum reuse goal. These activities, which are known as the cognitive cycle [8, pp. 5], try to create an understanding of the radio spectrum and a plan for using it effectively. In the cognitive cycle as depicted in Fig. 1.1, which is a simplified version of the more complete cycle presented in [7], the spectrum sensing is responsible for creating a map of the current spectrum usage. The spectrum adaptation phase uses that



Figure 1.1: The cognitive cycle

map to adapt the CR transmission accordingly. For instance, if the CR intends to use OFDM, it can nullify the bands whose presence the PU has sensed. Finally, a transmission decision is made with respect to the CR traffic and adaptation results. The last arrow between transmission decision and frequency spectrum shows that CR decisions influence the spectrum. A simultaneous PU and CR transmission results in interference for the PU. And the PU might react by attempting to retransmit.

CR transmissions can, in some cases, be done without harming the primary transmission. Research has also been conducted on how to transmit in the same time-frequency slot as the PU, without increasing the probability of error for the PU [9] [10, Ch. 2], but this is beyond the scope of this thesis. Here, we assume that any CR transmission at the same time-frequency slot as the PU is harmful.

Thus, spectrum sensing plays a crucial role in the cognitive cycle. Due to high data-rate expectations, there is a need to reuse large chunks of the spectrum. Cognitive radios intended for such uses must employ wideband spectrum sensing.

1.2.2 Challenges and difficulties

In many cognitive radio applications, such as ultra-wideband detect-and-avoid, i.e., to detect existence of a narrowband PU and avoid that part of the band, the key limiting issue is spectrum sensing. Spectrum sensing is performed by a (normally) non-coherent receiver in the designated band [11]. In spectrum sensing, there exist several problems dependent on the setup, which include but are not limited to

- low PU signal to CR noise ratio (SNR) or wide-bandwidth scenarios [12],
- no information about the transmission type for the PUs of the band,
- hidden or exposed terminal cases as depicted in Fig. 1.2, i.e., the PU signal at the CR is weak. Thus, the CR might cause interference due to not receiving



Figure 1.2: The hidden node and exposed node problems

PU signal or the PU signal at CR being strong, hence PU receiver is far from CR transmitter, which results in the over-protection of PU due to the detection of close PU transmission,

• bursty and hopping PUs, i.e., when the PU changes the band frequently and starts and stops transmissions in a random fashion.

Wideband spectrum sensing is a big challenge in itself, due to the large amount of noise contribution. In such situations where low PU signal to CR noise ratio might cause a larger detection delay or instead higher probabilities of misdetection, i.e., the probability that a PU is present and CR misses it, and false alarm, i.e., the probability that PU is absent and CR detects that it exists, inexpensive and less-complex methods such as energy detection are not enough. In addition, the capability of CRs utilizing energy detection spectrum sensing are limited by the so-called SNR wall, i.e., the SNR below which robust detection is impossible for the given detector [13]. This is due to the low received power of the PU signal at the CR receiver and uncertainties about signals, noise, and channels [14]. Specifically, in wideband spectrum sensing, this effect is more visible [15, 16]. This can ultimately result in large sensing delays. Nevertheless, spectrum opportunities appear and disappear quickly, and they depend on the occupancies in different bands. Moreover, a real cognitive radio, which according to the cognitive cycle [7, 17] should adapt itself to the dynamics of the spectrum, needs to be agile to react to the changes in the spectrum as quickly as possible [18]. However, in some cases such as energy detectors, agility compromises the accuracy of sensing the spectrum, which ultimately jeopardizes not only the interference level made for the PU but also reduces the spectrum reuse. Thus, a CR that can optimally incorporate all previous observations, and thus decides about transmission within a short time, is appealing. Sequential spectrum sensing, which accumulates more samples until it reaches one of two decision thresholds, has proven to be, on average, faster than traditional energy detection [19–21]. However, since detection time varies in sequential detection, it is not a good candidate for slotted CR systems in which the PU and CR are assumed to transmit in time slots.

To avoid all the challenges with the spectrum sensing, some of the publications [22, Ch. 10] assume that spectrum opportunities are known input to the CR algorithm. This means that a CR just needs to have knowledge of its geographical position. Then it can look up a database that associates the positions to the spectrum availabilities. However, knowing the position and querying in that database needs extra equipment and further internet access, which makes the CR functionality and portability difficult.

1.3 Spectrum regulation for reuse

There are huge industrial and standardization activities going on side by side for the implementation of cognitive radio applications. The issue of dynamic spectrum reuse is even being considered at the highest political level, such that the White House Office of Science and Technology Policy, in cooperation with Federal Communication Commission (FCC), is drafting the policies and road map for dynamic spectrum access (DSA) in the U.S. [5].

In standardization, two tiers of national and international organizations are contributing. Frequency regulation bodies in different countries, such as the FCC in the U.S. and the Office of Communications (OFCOM) in U.K., are trying to define new use case models for unlicensed use of spectrum in the licensed bands [23, Ch. 4]. The second tier is international standardization organizations such as the international telecommunication union (ITU) and the European telecommunications standards institute (ETSI). They are playing a major role in the standardization of DSA and CR in the world. This is usually seen within the context of spectrum management, which is one of their activities. Spectrum management consists of [24, pp. 197–198]

- 1. Spectrum planning to allocate frequency bands for different services according to the international standards normally introduced by the ITU or ETSI,
- 2. Spectrum authorization for granting access to certain use by certain operators,
- 3. Spectrum engineering, which entails the development of standards for electromagnetic compatibility for equipment,
- 4. Spectrum monitoring and compliance to check whether all the users are using spectrum according to the regulations.

Unlicensed use of the spectrum in the licensed band such as TV bands enables the (re-)use of these bands. As an example, in 2008 the FCC released a report on the performance of devices operating in TV white spaces, which resulted in approving unlicensed use of white spaces [24, pp. 229–231].

Alongside the regulation, the IEEE, among others, is leading the technology standardization of such reuse not only by holding technical conferences such as DySPAN but also by having multiple standardization committees such as [23, pp. 45]

- IEEE SCC41/P1900 on next generation radio and spectrum management, to stimulate the research and development of CR,
- 802.22 for wireless rural access network for reuse of TV bands for internet provision in rural areas,
- 802.16h and 802.16.2 for coexistence in WiMax 802.16 licensed bands,
- 802.11 (Wi-Fi) subcommittees for coexistence and common channel framework operations.

1.4 Industrialization and standardization of dynamic spectrum access

Industrial use of CR is initiated by both research-funding organizations such as the national science foundation (NSF) and also by defense and military users such as the defense advanced research projects agency (DARPA). DARPA, in their Next generation communications program (XG), focuses on spectrum awareness, adaptive transmission and interference evaluation [23, Ch. 4]. The NSF and the European Union have funded many projects, such as GENI, E^3 , WINNER+, WIP, SOCRATES, ROCKET, and ORACLE, that have addressed one or many of the issues in DSA and software-defined radio. The introduction of the unlicensed use of white spaces motivated big software companies such as Microsoft, Apple, and Google to actively engage in the development of technology, industrialization, and standardization for reuse of TV white spaces. Now some of these companies are in the process of creating and providing the geographical database for TV white space secondary use.

1.5 Scope of this thesis

This thesis highlights the importance of PU models and presents model-based CR transmission strategies for reutilizing frequency spectrum. In particular, we will focus on the CR transmission decision problem. That is, how the CR, based on noisy observations of the PU transmission, should decide whether to transmit or not. To treat this problem, we will use models for the PU data traffic, the PU transmitted signal, and the PU-CR channel. Clearly, we want simple models for mathematical tractability, but also models that reflects reality.

For the work presented in this thesis, the most important model is the PU data traffic model. It has been shown that Markov models fit real data traffic fairly well and are used in many CR research papers [25–31]. Knowledge of model parameter is necessary for the CR to fully exploit the PU activity model. In previous works, such as [32,33], the impact of model parameter estimation on the CR performance is evaluated, which, overall is quite promising. The development of the system model in this thesis from the discrete-output HMM in Paper A to the continuous-output HMM in Papers B and C, allows the CR to form a more accurate perception of the reality and better utilize the vacant spectrum. Markovian PU traffic models, are discussed in further detail in Chapter 2.

In the traditional implementations of cognitive radio, in which just the currently sensed received signal is considered for the transmission decision in the succeeding time slots, the important fact that PU traffic might be according to a certain model is ignored. Moreover, the CR hopes that its observation resembles the true transmission state of the PU and that the PU will not change its state in the period of CR transmission. Clearly, since this CR does not incorporate the PU transmission model in its decision, the performance of the CR may improve if the CR decision algorithm includes such a model. Markov decision process [25–28], the partially observed Markov decision process [29,31] and some works on the prediction of the future state of the PU in [30,34–36] were introduced before to exploit Markov models for CR. Papers A to C in this thesis belong to the latter class of predictive CRs. These papers introduced less complex algorithms, which in certain sense are optimal, and, in the case of Paper C, considering observation censorship due to the CR self transmissions. The use of Markov models and all the previous observations is shown to provide a considerable improvement in the performance of the CR.

To address the issue of low SNR in wideband spectrum sensing regimes, Paper D introduces a certain class of truncated sequential probability ratio test (SPRT) for spectrum sensing to ensure that the test would be terminated after a certain number of samples. Note that the SPRT has attracted a lot of attention due to its optimality in average sample number (ASN) in CR [37–45]. In standard SPRT, even though

it is optimum in the sense of ASN, the maximum detection time can still be fairly large. To address this problem, we introduce sequential detectors with varying thresholds for energy-based spectrum sensing. These detectors are performing on average (or in 90 percentile sense) much faster than regular energy detection for the same probabilities of misdetection and false alarm. This enables agile and reliable spectrum sensing in low-SNR scenarios.

This thesis, introduces a set of models, metrics and tools for better identifying and reusing spectrum opportunities in time. Models, metrics and tools are designed in such a way to match reality as much as possible and at the same time they are based on solid and tractable math.

The upcoming chapters are structured as follows. We first introduce the PU traffic model in Chapter 2. Then, in Chapter 3, CR spectrum sensing is reviewed. In this chapter, the assumptions and their motivation for the CR model are also presented. Performance measures to judge the quality of a CR are established in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 describes the model-based CR transmission schemes. Finally, Chapter 6 wraps up the introduction of this thesis by listing the contributions and conclusions of this thesis and pointing out directions for future work.

Chapter 2

Primary user transmission model

As explained in the previous chapter, coexistence of CRs and PUs is deeply dependent on the behavior of the PU and knowledge about the PU transmissions present at the CR.

PUs can be any radio communication or sensing device such as mobile communication, global positioning system, or a radar. All of them share some features that can be exploited to facilitate the detection of their existence. These features can be as low-layer (physical layer) as

- periodicity of PU signal,
- carrier frequency and bandwidth,
- modulation format.

In contrast, they can be as high-layer as activity pattern, e.g., a scanning radar, which scans a certain geographical area periodically. These features can be exploited by secondary unlicensed users of the frequency spectrum to better utilize the temporal/spatial white spaces. From now on, all these features, which can distinguish a radio transmitter from white noise, are referred to as PU model features or simply the PU model. These features can vary in time or space. However, for a certain window of time or space, they might be fixed. Most of these features are known or can be estimated at the CR. For instance, in TV bands, the frequency, bandwidth, modulation, and even time of broadcasting is publicly known. Also, cell phone users have certain usage patterns throughout the day.

It might be preferable to use fewer of these features to have a rather general system that can handle many types of PU transmissions. One approach is to model some of the PU signal properties in the worst-case scenario with minimum knowledge about them.



Figure 2.1: PU transmission model

This chapter is more about the PU traffic model rather than the signal model. The PU signal model and its properties will be explained in the next chapter together with the CR receiver signal model.

2.1 Markov model

Markov models, i.e., stochastic models in which the current state given the last state is independent of all previous states, is long in use for modeling many different processes [46]. From the early stages of the development of network activity models up to the latest development in cognitive radios [10, pp. 214–227], Markov models have been and are a major tool for modeling the activities of network users. Markov models, despite their simplicity, provide strong mathematical frameworks for modeling the behaviors of processes with memory. The use of a simple Markov model as the PU traffic model is described in this section.

One simple Markov model is a discrete-state discrete-time Markov chain consisting of two states of on and off, which can be considered as the most basic transmission model. It is presented in Fig. 2.1. The PU is alternating between active and idle states, $q_k = 1$ and $q_k = 0$. This Markov chain can be mathematically expressed with transition probabilities $a_{i,j} = \Pr\{q_{k+1} = j | q_k = i\} > 0$ for $i, j \in \{0, 1\}$, where q_k denotes the PU state in time slot k. The initial distribution of the states is assumed to be in a steady state [46] and is defined as

$$\boldsymbol{\pi} \triangleq \begin{bmatrix} \pi_0 & \pi_1 \end{bmatrix} \triangleq \begin{bmatrix} \Pr\{q_k = 0\} & \Pr\{q_k = 1\} \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{a_{10}}{a_{01} + a_{10}} & \frac{a_{01}}{a_{01} + a_{10}} \end{bmatrix}, \ k = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$$
(2.1)

The transition matrix is

$$\mathbf{A} \triangleq \begin{bmatrix} a_{00} & a_{01} \\ a_{10} & a_{11} \end{bmatrix}, \ a_{00} + a_{01} = a_{10} + a_{11} = 1.$$
(2.2)

These probabilities can be easily estimated by observing for a long enough period such that the PU arrives in a steady state.

This model inherently assumes some properties such as

- PU time slots have a fixed and predefined size,
- PU transmissions are done in bursts of an integer number of time slots,
- PU has periods of idle slots in between transmissions which are also an integer number (more than zero).

Indeed, not all PUs have these properties. However, in the next chapter, when we discuss our adopted CR model, these assumptions are motivated. Many kinds of telecommunication network traffic can be adequately represented as Markov models, for example, the following

- human conversation on the phone is followed by silences for listening,
- many wired networks are using Ethernet protocol (IEEE 802.3), which is a frame-based protocol with a fixed frame size,
- most data networks use TCP/IP (Transmission Control Protocol / Internet Protocol), which involves packet transmission and acknowledgements of received or failed transmission and retransmissions,
- normal video content is served after video coding compression with known encoders such as H.264, which has a standard format and flow of data,
- web traffic normally consists of a request and many pieces of replies, depending on the web page contents.

All of them have some properties in common such as bursty transmissions, fixed slot lengths, and non-zero idle periods. Moreover, these activities, given their last state, are independent of states long before. These are just some of the reasons that make Markov models suitable for modeling PU activities in the frequency spectrum. Moreover, measurement campaigns have confirmed the Markov model hypothesis for PU traffic [47] [29].

Throughout this thesis, we consider this simple two-state Markov chain as the PU traffic model.

Many other Markov-based models, such as semi-Markov models, continuoustime Markov chains, and embedded Markov models, are also introduced in the literatur [31] [48]. Some of them are briefly reviewed in the next section.

2.2 Other PU models

Of course, the PU traffic can be modeled as just bursty traffic. Thus, one way is to use the latest observation of the spectrum as the only knowledge about the state of the spectrum. The simple standard energy detection based CRs, which decide whether to transmit or not by comparing the energy in a certain band for a fixed period with a threshold, is one of the simple methods not assuming any specific PU [8, Ch. 10]. In the next chapter, this type of CR and its properties will be explained in detail.

Another approach for addressing the PU traffic model is to have a geographical database (lookup table) of known PU activities. This is mostly useful when there is a scheduled broadcast, e.g., TV broadcasting [22, pp. 347].

For radio communication networks, like any other telecommunication network, one simple method to model the arrival of the entities (nodes, packets, cells, ...) can be a Poisson process. Other processes, such as Pareto distribution processes or Weibull distribution processes, are also proposed. Another class of processes that model network traffic is models such as embedded Markov models. In this class, one can refer to models such as interrupted Poisson process, semi-Markov models, and Markov modulated Poisson processes [49].

Indeed, the two-state Markov chain, as explained in the previous section, is a very simplified model. Much research has been devoted to exploring other, more so-phisticated models that give more degrees of freedom. One class of these advanced models is the semi-Markov models (SMM). SMMs are a generalization of Markov models. The transitions in a SMM are time-dependent and random. It was shown in [48] that this model matches certain Wi-Fi traffic. However, dealing with any arbitrary distribution of the transition time is quite difficult and thus a more simplified version can be used instead. An example of simplified SMMs for which all holding times, i.e., the time spent in one state, are exponentially distributed, are called continuous-time Markov chains.

One of the reasons why Markov processes are so interesting is their application to the Markov decision process (MDP). MDPs are processes in which the state of the system is influenced by their decisions. If the state of the system is not observed directly, but only through another random process, it is called a partially observed MDP (POMDP). These decision-making tools are briefly reviewed in Chapter 5.

Chapter 3

Cognitive radio and spectrum sensing model

In this chapter, first, the structure of the CR that this thesis is based upon, is presented. Then, the assumptions related to this model are reviewed. We cover the whole signal path from PU traffic until a CR transmission decision is made.

In Chapter 2, we introduced the PU traffic model and established a simple twostate Markov model for it. In this chapter, we discuss the PU signal from the perspective of the CR.

3.1 Spectrum sensing

Any communication system, including CR systems, is comprised of three basic components: transmitter, receiver, and the channel in-between. In CR scenarios, there are no intentions for the CR to transmit to the PU, or vice versa. Since the CR is interested in re-utilizing the time-frequency vacancies, the CR has to locate the available spectrum by capturing the current state of the PU. To do so, three components involved in a CR system model can be defined, the PU transmission model, the PU-CR channel, and the CR spectrum sensing. Spectrum sensing forms the CR perspective from the PU signal. There are many different types of spectrum sensing in the CR community [11, 22]. Generally, CR spectrum sensing is designed to address one or more of the following challenges

- hardware limitations such as filters imperfectness, ADC (analog to digital converter) low resolution and dynamic range and limited complexity DSPs (digital signal processor), and sampling rate,
- the hidden PU problem, as depicted in Fig. 1.2, in which the CR is not able to sense the PU signals with low power or PUs with low probability of intercept

features such as spread spectrum signals,

• spectrum agility to be able to react to the spectrum changes very fast.

As explained in the previous chapter, the more information available of the PU signal model, the better CR perception from the PU activities. The CR is interested in an accurate model of the PU signal, e.g., orthogonal frequency-division multiplexing (OFDM) signal with certain parameters. Knowing an accurate model would be very helpful for spectrum sensing, e.g., one can use simply a matched filter detector matched to the PU signal [22, pp. 267]. However, depending on any specific model may cause robustness or sensitivity issues.

If certain information about the periodicity of the signal exists, a cyclostationary feature detector can be used [50]. Some knowledge regarding the PU transmission in narrowband can be exploited by wavelet feature extraction [22, pp. 272–273]. Another simple (low-complexity) spectrum sensing method is energy detection. It measures the energy in a time slot after passing the received signal through a bandpass filter and sampling. Another recent method in spectrum sensing is the application of random matrix theory. In this method, either the ratio of the largest eigenvalue of the sample covariance matrix to the smallest one or the average eigenvalue to the minimum one is compared with a threshold [51].

Spectrum sensing can be performed in different setups, e.g., single-node vs. networked, centralized vs. distributed, and sequential vs. fixed-sample-size. To mitigate the problem of the hidden PU node, the spectrum sensing can be performed by cooperation between CR nodes, spatially apart. This cooperation can be done in a distributed fashion, or a central fusion center.

One can make the spectrum sensing more agile by performing it sequentially, i.e., continue sampling until the decision variable reaches one of two thresholds [11, 19]. It was shown that sequential spectrum sensing is on average four times faster, for the same probabilities of misdetection and false alarm, than a fixed-sample-size detector, which was earlier referred to as energy detection [19, pp. 53–56]. This scheme enables the CR to sense in wideband or low-SNR scenarios.

Spectrum sensing, in this thesis, is based on a simple energy detection. So, the complete block diagram of the CR side will be according to Fig. 3.1. In this setup, the received signal is down-converted and filtered in the designated band. Then, the energy and a decision variable, e.g., the log-likelihood ratio (LLR) of energy samples, are calculated. By comparing this decision variable with a threshold, a decision for transmission is finally made. The decision for transmission in the next slot is denoted by u_{k+1} in this thesis and is equal to zero or one for no transmission or transmission, respectively. We cover the details of this model in the next sections



Figure 3.1: Cognitive radio block diagram

in this chapter. Details about the strategy for deciding to transmit are given in Chapter 5.

3.1.1 Sequential probability ratio test with parallel thresholds

The SPRT has particular characteristics, mentioned earlier in this chapter, which are appealing in the context of cognitive radio research, where the primary goal is to make use of under-utilized radio spectrum.

In the Wald model [52], a test statistic, normally a probability ratio or a function of it, is accumulated until it reaches one of two (or many) thresholds γ_{0_i} and γ_{1_i} as depicted in Fig. 3.2. Here, it is assumed that the threshold functions are designed such that the longest detection time is (much) shorter than the PU slot time. If the test statistic passes the lower threshold γ_{0_i} , the test will announce no PU signal $(\hat{q}_k = 0)$, and if the test statistic passes the upper threshold γ_{1_i} a PU signal detection is announced $(\hat{q}_k = 1)$. After making a decision, a new test will start.

3.1.2 Sequential spectrum sensing with varying thresholds

The Wald SPRT algorithm is well known in the spectrum sensing literature. However, its downside is apparent when there is a mismatch between design and actual parameters of the distributions, or when there is a change of distribution in the middle of the test (which is not normally studied in the CR context). Under these conditions, the maximum number of samples needed by the SPRT to reach a decision could be rather high [53–57]. In this thesis, we introduce a certain class of truncated SPRTs in spectrum sensing to ensure that the test would be terminated at a certain number of samples. Two different types of this class of thresholds are studied, and it was shown with these truncating thresholds, without too much loss in ASN, in 90% of the cases the detection time is improved.

3.2 PU transmission model from CR perspective

The goal of developing a CR is to exploit time-frequency vacancies. To take advantage of time-frequency slots that are not used by the PU, the CR must be aware of the PU activities. In the rest of this thesis, it is assumed that the CR has a full buffer to reuse the spectrum whenever it is available.

3.2.1 Network of PUs or CRs

The CR will receive the PU signal, which is attenuated by the PU-CR channel, where also noise may be added. If there is more than one PU in the vicinity of the CR, the aggregated signal will be received at the CR antenna. It is reasonable to assume that PUs operating in the same frequency band and are co-located, belong to the same network, and thus from a CR point of view can be modeled as a single entity. Since the protection of each one of the PUs is as important as the others, a network of PUs can be represented by a single but more active PU. If there exists a network of synchronized, centralized cooperative CRs that observe PU(s), it can see the PUs as operating on a single Markov model. It should be noted that this assumption will reduce the complexity of the design. However, to design an optimum system, a multi-PU model must be considered.

3.2.2 PU-CR fading channel

Another factor in modeling the PU-CR interaction is the channel in-between. Wireless channel gains are normally considered as random fading processes, such as Rayleigh, Rician, Nakagami, etc. [58,59]. For simplicity, it can be assumed that the fading gain is constant and known to the CR during the operation of this CR.

Another approach to modeling the fading process is to include the fading in the PU transmission model. Thus, whenever the channel is in a deep fade, it is assumed that there is no PU transmission, no matter what the real state of the PU is. Furthermore, in the case where there is no deep fade, the standard PU transmission model will be deployed. However, there is a caveat to this approach. If the PU-CR channel is in fade, the CR cannot sense PU activities. Now if the channel between the CR transmitter and PU receiver is not in fade, interference is inevitable.

With this brief introduction, a simple two-state Markov model can be used to represented a wide range of PU transmissions, PU network activities, and even fading channels. Furthermore, a simple Markov model will simplify the mathematical analysis for the rest of the derivations. In the next sections, the simplified two-state Markov model will be presented as the PU transmission model.

3.2.3 Slotted PU and CR activity

In this thesis, the PU transmissions are assumed to be slotted, since in most of today's digital communication systems, transmissions are confined to within a packet, frame, or generally a block structure of some minimum length $T_{\rm F}$. It is assumed that the CR is expecting PU activities and vacancies in much smaller slots of length $T \ll T_{\rm F}$.

As discussed in Section 2.1, the existence of a PU transmission in slot k, i.e., during time $t \in [kT, (k+1)T)$, is denoted by the state $q_k = 1$, and its absence is denoted by $q_k = 0$.

Smaller slot sizes T improve the agility of the CR to adapt its transmission to the PU activity. In this thesis, for simplicity, we will assume that the CR slots are synchronized to the PU slots. However, due to the small slot length T of the CR in comparison to the PU frame length $T_{\rm F}$, any mismatch in synchronization will not cause major performance degradation.

3.3 Signal and noise models

Due to the noise and other channel impairments, the CR is unable to directly observe q_k . This gives rise to three different models used in the included papers. After that, in the Section 3.3.2, the idea of observation censorship due to the CR transmission is modeled.

3.3.1 Sampling receiver

In the following sections, the uncertainties in signal and noise are modeled as Gaussian random processes. The receiver front end is an energy detector whose output y_k is written as

$$y_k \triangleq \sum_{i=0}^{K-1} |r (kT + iT_s)|^2$$
 (3.1)

where $r(\cdot)$ is the complex envelope of received signal low-pass filtered to the PU signal bandwidth W, T is the period in which energy is collected, and T_s is the sampling time. The energy samples are accumulated, and K is the total number of samples in each CR time slot. In the block diagram in Fig. 3.1, i and k denote the time index for the received signal and the CR slot index, respectively.

We assume that the received PU signal can be modeled as a Gaussian random process. The Gaussian PU signal model is commonly assumed in the literature [38], [6], and it is reasonable for many combinations of PU signal formats and channels



Figure 3.2: Signal model for four papers

(fading as well as nonfading). Assuming the PU signal to be a Gaussian signal is a worst-case scenario. Any other signal model improves the fundamental limits on performance of spectrum sensing. A Gaussian signal model can also be seen in practice, e.g., the OFDM signal is very close to Gaussian.

If we select T_s such that $T_s \gg 1/W$, then the samples $r(iT_s)$ are approximately statistically independent. Note that K is constrained as $K \leq T/T_s$.

In state $q_k = 0$, the noise $n(iT_s) \sim C\mathcal{N}(0, \sigma_0^2)$ is a zero-mean complex circular Gaussian sample with variance σ_0^2 , and the received signal will be $r(iT_s) = n(iT_s)$. Thus, y_k is, after normalization, chi-square distributed with 2K degrees of freedom.

Since noise and channel uncertainties exist in the CR observation of the PU signal, the true PU state from Fig. 3.2 is not observable. Depending on the state of the PU, a continuous energy level that consists of noise only, or signal plus noise, is observed. This model corresponds to a continuous-output hidden Markov model (HMM) depicted in Fig. 3.2. In Paper A, for further simplification, the energy is



Figure 3.3: Discrete-output HMM model in Paper A

thresholded to give an estimate of the current PU state. Thus, the system model corresponding to Paper A is a discrete-output HMM presented in Fig. 3.3.

3.3.2 Simultaneous or separate sensing and transmission

In papers A and B, we assume that spectrum sensing is possible also when the CR is transmitting. One can achieve this by, e.g., self-interference cancellation if the CR transmission power is small enough. Previously, the transmission and reception in the same band at the same time has been shown to be possible, in theory, e.g., in [60] as well as in practice, e.g., in [61].

However, usually, due to the hardware limitation, e.g., complexity and cost, there is only one antenna and a duplexer that alternates between transmission and reception. This stops the CR from observing all the PU states. We say that the PU observations are *censored*.

Of course, the CR's intention is to transmit whenever the PU is not active, i.e., it is in $q_k = 0$. But this cannot always be achieved due to the noise and PU signal uncertainties. Further, if there exists any observation censorship, the job is even more difficult. Eventually, a collision might happen. From the CR point of view, whenever $u_k = 1$, the PU state is censored. This censorship causes the following problems for CR decision making

- the CR cannot observe all PU activities,
- the censorship of observation is dependent on the previous CR transmission decisions and ultimately on all previous PU states,
- statistics of CR decision variables vary a lot with just changing the threshold.

Thus, the strategies provided in papers A and B cannot address the scenario with the observation censorships. In paper C, we address this scenario with censorship, which calls for a new decision variable and algorithm for computing it. Cognitive radio and spectrum sensing model

Chapter

Performance measures

The purpose of a CR is to reuse radio spectrum as efficiently as possible. To judge CRs and compare them, we need performance metrics. No matter how well the spectrum sensing is performed, a CR is not able to perfectly predict the future activities (states) of the PU in advance. Thus, the CR will eventually interfere with the PU. The amount of this interference should be kept below a certain level. These measures can compare CRs from different perspectives, such as

- performance of CR spectrum sensing,
- performance of CR in presence of PU with certain transmission model,
- performance of CR transmitter to CR receiver link,
- the amount of interference of CR(s) for PU(s) or vice versa,
- the delay corresponding to performing spectrum sensing,
- the power consumption of the CR.

This thesis cannot cover all these items. The performance measures related to the contributions in this thesis are covered in the next two sections. After that, some other metrics are presented in the last section of this chapter.

4.1 Performance of spectrum sensing

Spectrum sensing is a detection algorithm performed to determine what is the current state of the PU. Thus, it inherits the same performance measures used in detection theory. Detection, which is embraced in the radar area, has long been used for identifying and testing the presence of a target. The performance of radar is measured by the probabilities of misdetection $(P_{\rm M})$ and false alarm $(P_{\rm FA})$, which are used in the field of hypothesis testing or detection. Normally, to design a detector, one keeps the probability of false alarm fixed and minimizes the probability of misdetection, so-called constant false alarm rate.

The performance of a detector can be characterized by plotting the probability of $1 - P_{\rm M}$ vs. $P_{\rm FA}$, which is called receiver operating characteristic (ROC) [19, pp. 56]. The ROC is also used for characterizing and evaluating spectrum sensing algorithms. A detector with a higher ROC is normally preferable.

In the context of CR, the probability of misdetection is related to the risk of interference with the PU. The probability of false alarm can represent the spectrum opportunities that are missed by the CR. Thus, $P_{\rm M}$ and $P_{\rm FA}$ can be written as

$$P_{\rm M} = \Pr\{\hat{q}_k = 0 \mid q_k = 1\},\$$
$$P_{\rm FA} = \Pr\{\hat{q}_k = 1 \mid q_k = 0\}$$

where \hat{q}_k is the PU state estimate at the CR after observing energy samples from the PU signal up to y_k . The next section will demonstrate better measures that depend on the PU traffic.

Another factor that comes into play, is when one uses sequential detectors for spectrum sensing [11, 19]. These algorithms do not take a fixed number of samples for making a detection. The number of samples varies test by test and is a random variable. These detectors can achieve a given probability of misdetection and false alarm (under certain SNR conditions) by adjusting their thresholds. However, depending on the shape of the thresholds, the distributions of the detection time may differ. One can compare the mean detection time or a certain percentile of detection time.

4.2 Model-based performance metrics

The CR is interacting with the PU in the spectrum. Thus, considering the performance of a CR without considering the interacting PU is not enough. To have a reasonable measure for assessing CR performance, one might consider the interference caused by the CR for the PU and the spectrum vacancies not used by the PU and utilized by the CR. To achieve that, we have introduced two new measures called interference ratio (IR) and utilization ratio (UR). The CR's goal is to take advantage of any spectral opportunities and transmit in them. However, due to channel and noise uncertainties, it may create unintentional interference for the PU. The CR transmission strategy decision is denoted by u_{k+1} , where $u_{k+1} = 0$ and $u_{k+1} = 1$ represent no transmission and transmission, respectively, in slot k + 1. This decision u_{k+1} , in the most general case, is a function of y_1, y_2, \ldots, y_k . Interference will happen whenever the CR transmits at the same time as the PU. Thus, the interference ratio (IR) ρ is defined as [62]

$$\rho \triangleq \Pr\{u_{k+1} = 1 | q_{k+1} = 1\}. \tag{4.1}$$

Utilization of the spectrum occurs whenever the CR transmits in a vacant time– frequency slot. Thus, we define the spectral utilization ratio (UR) as

$$\eta \triangleq \Pr\{u_{k+1} = 1 | q_{k+1} = 0\}.$$
(4.2)

Any CR would like to have a strategy that keeps ρ below a specified level, say ρ_{max} , and at the same time maximizes the utilization ratio η . Hence, we call a transmission scheme that maximizes η while $\rho \leq \rho_{\text{max}}$, an optimal transmission strategy for the given model parameters. Usually, increasing η causes ρ to increase.

Designing a CR system based on the definition of UR and IR is advantageous compared to designing one based on $P_{\rm FA}$ and $P_{\rm M}$ because the CR does not have to over-protect the PU for the sake of not violating the IR requirement and thus might increase UR. Another property of IR and UR is the relationship with known communication metrics such as rate and probability of error. Without any particular assumption on the CR's modulation and coding, a CR average rate, as defined in Paper A, Sec. III-B, is calculated based on UR and IR as

$$R = R_b(\eta \pi_0 + \rho \pi_1) = R_b(\pi_0(\eta - \rho) + \rho), \qquad (4.3)$$

where R and R_b are the average CR transmission rate in bit/s and the data rate for continuous CR transmission in bit/s, respectively. Thus, for small $\rho \pi_1/\pi_0$, R is approximated by $R_b \pi_0 \eta$. In the same way, the probability of error can be derived for the CR as

$$\Pr\{\text{error}\} = \left(\Pr\{\text{error}|q_{k+1}=0, u_{k+1}=1\}\eta\pi_0 + \Pr\{\text{error}|q_{k+1}=1, u_{k+1}=1\}\rho\pi_1\right)/(\eta\pi_0 + \rho\pi_1).$$
(4.4)

The first term in (4.4) includes the probability of error in the absence of the PU transmissions, and the second term includes the probability of error in the presence of a PU transmission. In this thesis, the focus is mainly on the UR and IR.

4.3 Other performance metrics

In different publications, many well-known measures are introduced [8,10,22]. Here, some of them are reviewed. In the CR optimization problem, researchers considered short-term and long-term power constraints. Usually, a Gaussian CR-PU channel

is considered and the amount of interference the CR causes for the PU is measured in the received CR power at the PU receiver. In these situations, usually, the performance of CR is also characterized in rate (or even capacity) for a given Gaussian channel. So, the purpose of CR is to adapt its power to a certain level, at which PU can safely transmit while at the same time maintaining a rate that is feasible for the CR.

In [63], the notions of achievable rate and capacity for cognitive networks were used. Information-theoretic measures can express the bounds for CR performance in the presence of cooperative and non-cooperative PUs.

Indeed, as in any other communication system, in cognitive radio scenarios, the performance of PU link or CR link can be specified in rate and probability of error [9].

Chapter

Model-based CR transmission strategy

Cognitive radios are designed to serve the purpose of exploiting the vacant time– frequency slots in the spectrum. This quest has some major obstacles in the way.

The first and foremost issue with reacting to the spectrum state change is causality, i.e., the CR only observes the spectrum state that has already past. This makes it more difficult for the CR to find the time-frequency holes ahead of time. Unless the PU conveys its future states prior to transmission to the CR (or there exist tables of PU operations), the CR is not able to know PU states ahead of time, with certainty. In this case, the PU traffic model can play a crucial role in predicting the future vacancies of the spectrum. The models discussed in this thesis, as explained in Chapter 2, are based on the Markov model and thus they are stochastic. This means that, even with PU statistical model knowledge, the predicted PU state might not match the actual PU transmission state. Fortunately, observing a large enough number of PU states, normally through another random process, e.g., channel or noise, can give the CR a pretty good perception of PU activity and its potential future states. Moreover, one can estimate the SNR and PU model parameter by just observing the received signal.

On top of the PU traffic uncertainty, there are all the uncertainties of PU-CR channel and CR receiver noise. They occlude the CR's perception of the PU state. The job for the CR, without having the exact previous PU states, is much more difficult. Thus, in the presence of channel and noise uncertainties, having an accurate signal model that includes the PU traffic is highly desirable.

As explained in Chapters 3 and 4, the intention of the CR is to reuse spectrum with a strategy that decides whether to transmit or not. This strategy, given all the previous observations from PU and CR transmission decisions, makes a decision denoted by u_{k+1} , which can be zero or one. In this chapter, the methods introduced in this thesis as well as some other spectrum reutilization methods are reviewed.

5.1 Markov-model-based strategies

The Markovian behavior of network entities, as discussed in Chapter 2, makes Markov models a good choice for modeling PU data traffic in CR networks [64]. In this section, we briefly review two classes that are based on Markov model assumptions for PU traffic. This first class of such attempts are based on Markov decision processes (MDP). MDP is a process in which transition probabilities between states are dependent on the action taken. In MDP, there exists an immediate reward function received after transition between two states [65]. Now the goal is to maximize the reward by choosing proper actions. With the help of optimization methods such as value iteration or policy iteration, an appropriate policy can be found. MDPs have been implemented in dynamic spectrum access [26, 39, 66, 67].

When perfect knowledge of PU states is not available to the CR, an extension of MDP, which is called partially observed MDP (POMDP), is applicable. Thus, POMDP does not have direct access to the Markov states, but rather observes them through another random process, e.g., noise. POMDP better captures the difficulties of uncertainties in the PU-CR channel and CR receiver noise. A lot of research has been done that focuses on CRs based on POMDP, such as [29, 31, 68–71]. Often, exact solutions of POMDPs are computationally intractable. Hence, there exist several approximate solutions such as grid-based algorithms or principle component analysis.

The second path in the model-based CR strategies, which we used in this thesis, is prediction-based strategies. In this class, the strategy predicts the next PU state(s) using one or all observations up to the current one [34, 35, 72]. There exist different spectrum prediction methods, such as HMM-based, neural-networkbased, Bayesian-inference-based, moving-average-based, and autoregressive-modelbased [72]. Markov models play a crucial role in many strategies [36]. The strategies provided in the contributions of this thesis are in this class. In Papers A and B, we developed a dynamic spectrum access strategy entitled a-posteriori probability loglikelihood ratio (APP-LLR)-based spectrum reutilization strategy. In Paper C, we extend the strategy to the case where CR is unable to sense during its own transmission and those observations are censored, so-called censored a-posteriori probability log-likelihood ratio (CLAPP).

5.2 APP-LLR-based strategy

There are many challenges associated with CR, mainly due to the spectrum sensing problems. We introduce a new model for the inclusion of the PU model in decision making regarding CR transmission. This model not only includes the last



Figure 5.1: Proposed APP-LLR based opportunistic access strategy

energy observation but also takes all observations before the last one into account. This method considers all information available both in the system model, and the observations from the spectrum.

The proposed system is depicted in the block diagram presented in Fig. 5.1. In this figure, after sampling a down-converted filtered signal, its energy is calculated and accumulated for a certain given period. Based on the energy of the signal, the a-posteriori probability (APP) LLR is computed. For the transmission strategy, a threshold is needed as follows

$$u_{k+1} = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } z_k \le \theta_1 \\ 0, & \text{if } z_k > \theta_1 \end{cases},$$
(5.1)

where $z_k \triangleq \log \frac{\Pr\{q_{k+1}=1|\mathbf{y}_k\}}{\Pr\{q_{k+1}=0|\mathbf{y}_k\}}$, θ_1 and $\mathbf{y}_k \triangleq [y_1, y_2, \cdots, y_k]$ are the *a posteriori log-likelihood ratio*, the threshold for z_k , and all observations up to *k*th slot, respectively. In Papers A and B, we use the same model with minor modifications. In Paper A, the threshold can be calculated with a closed-form expression. In Paper B, to find the threshold, we can calculate the inverse empirical cumulative distribution function (ECDF) of the LLRs at the level of allowed interference ratio for the samples, which are corresponding to the next state of the PU being one. However, knowledge of the PU state, even for a training period, is not available in practical situations. Thus, it is needed to estimate the PU states for a certain training period, based on estimated PU states, estimate the ECDF of the LLR values. For this period of threshold estimation, the forward-backward method is used for PU state estimation [46].

5.3 CLAPP

As it was explained in Section 3.3.2, due to the hardware limitations, usually, the CR cannot sense and transmit in the same band at the same time. Thus, the whole energy samples vector \mathbf{y}_k is not available and some energy samples are missing. This calls for revisiting the procedure of calculating the LLRs and also of finding

the threshold. The transmission strategy has access to the spectrum's energy y_k only when $u_k = 0$. In other words, the CR will observe the list \mathbf{y}'_k ,

$$\mathbf{y}'_{k} \triangleq \begin{cases} \mathbf{y}'_{k-1}, & \text{if } u_{k} = 1, \\ [\mathbf{y}'_{k-1} \ y_{k}], & \text{if } u_{k} = 0 \end{cases}, k = 1, 2, \dots,$$
(5.2)

where $\mathbf{y}'_0 = [\]$, i.e., an empty list. Obviously, the length of \mathbf{y}'_k is smaller than or equal to k. Here, the LLRs shall be calculated based on \mathbf{y}'_k . However, \mathbf{y}'_k is very different from \mathbf{y}_k and thus also its CDF. The reason is that the distribution of \mathbf{y}'_k is dependent on the previous CR transmissions.

In the CLAPP algorithm, we calculate the LLRs based on a statistic from available observations. This statistic is calculated recursively. When observations are missing, CR is using the prior knowledge to predict the PU future states. The details are developed in Paper C.

In this strategy, we use the same idea as APP-LLR to decide whether to transmit or not by thresholding CLAPP LLRs. However, in this strategy, choosing a threshold influences which observations must be censored and thus the LLRs. The threshold is found by a bisection search method. To do so, we need the IR as a function of model parameters (a_{01} , a_{10} , σ_0^2 and σ_1^2) and the threshold. Given the model information, we can calculate the IR numerically. Bisection needs a condition of monotonicity of IR as a function of the threshold, which is demonstrated in Paper C.

Chapter 6

Contributions and conclusions

This thesis aims to propose robust and reliable algorithms with low complexity for spectrum sensing and reutilization. To reach this goal, we developed a set of modelbased strategies that allow a CR to coexist with a PU operating based on a Markov chain.

First, we start with a discrete-output hidden Markov model (HMM) in Paper A. In this model, the two-state Markov model is at the heart. The PU signal, after passing through a noise process, is estimated by thresholding. This model is presented in Fig. 3.3. In this figure, $P_{\rm FA}$ and $P_{\rm M}$ represent probability of false alarm, and misdetection, respectively caused by thresholding.

The next step in improving the signal model is to model a received signal by a continuous-output HMM process in Paper B, which is presented in Fig. 3.2. This model is more accurate, since there is no hard decision making early in the signal model, unlike discrete-output HMM.

The Paper C signal model, which is depicted in Fig. 3.2, takes the model in paper B to a new, more practical level. Paper C considers that the PU signal is not observed, i.e., censored, during CR's own transmissions. Thus, the PU signal observations are not only influenced by noise and PU transmission uncertainties, but are also disrupted by CR transmissions.

A number of contributions were introduced for covering the decision-making part of the cognitive cycle. It is shown that the inclusion of a model for the PU allows the spectrum utilization to increase considerably, which is due to the fact that the integration of the PU model into the the CR transmission strategy will enable the CR to have a credible estimation of PU states.

6.1 Contributions

The main contributions of this thesis are found in three appended papers.

6.1.1 Paper A: An LLR-based cognitive transmission strategy

In this paper, we use a hidden Markov model to form a framework for modeling the behavior of CRs in the presence of the PU and all the uncertainties. Additionally, a benchmark for evaluation of CR performance is introduced. Then, using this foundation and these measures, a new CR transmission strategy is designed and implemented. This new design ensures that the vacant spectrum is optimally used conditioned on that the level of interference for the PU, due to all uncertainties in the model, does not exceed a certain level. We demonstrate a more than 300% increase in UR compared to simple energy detection for up to 1% allowed IR at the SNR of -5 dB.

6.1.2 Paper B: On optimum cognitive spectrum reutilization strategy

This paper presents an a-posteriori LLR-based cognitive transmission strategy, which maximizes the spectrum utilization ratio for a given PU transmission model and allowed interference ratio. In Paper B, we generalize the discrete-output HMM in Paper A to a continuous-output HMM. Two methods for calculating the threshold for this strategy in practical situations are presented. One of them performs well when the PU activity level is high, for all SNRs, or when the PU activity level is small and the SNR is high. We prove that the other method never violates the allowed IR. In addition, an upper bound for the UR of any CR strategy is presented. Simulation results show an improvement of more than 116% in UR compared to energy detection at an SNR of -3 dB and IR level of 10% for the threshold that guarantees no IR violation.

6.1.3 Paper C: Sensing or Transmission

This paper extends the contribution in Paper B by considering that the CR can either transmit or sense but not both at the same time. In this scenario, the observations during CR transmissions are censored. This calls for a new algorithm that handles missing observations. In this paper we introduced a new strategy (CLAPP), which uses the prior information whenever an observation is censored. Previously, some statistics, e.g., forward and backward variables, for censored observations in the following cases, were calculated [73]. However, there were no statistics calculated from all censored observation through a deterministic strategy to the best of our knowledge. In CLAPP, LLRs also indicate how much the CR can safely continue to transmit before sensing, without interfering with the PU transmissions more that ρ_{max} . Thus, CLAPP inherently saves energy for sensing. Moreover, CLAPP provides an easy way to compute LLRs with low complexity.

CLAPP simulation results show a 52% gain in UR over the best censored energy detection scheme for a maximum IR level of 10% and an SNR of -2 dB.

6.1.4 Paper D: Wideband sequential spectrum sensing with varying thresholds

In this contribution, sequential detectors with varying thresholds are used for energybased spectrum sensing. The performance of this class of sequential spectrum sensors is evaluated in terms of the probabilities of false alarm, misdetection and detection distributions. This performance is compared with the standard fixed thresholds introduced by Wald [52]. It is shown that for an SNR of -10 dB, among tests with Wald and triangular thresholds with similar probabilities of misdetection and false alarm, triangular performs 54% faster, in terms of maximum detection time (90 percentile).

6.2 Conclusions

This thesis introduces strategies that include a PU model and all the observations available at the CR even if some PU observations are censored by CR transmissions. To evaluate the performance of CR in the presence of a PU, the UR and IR performance metrics are introduced. Simulation results show a considerable improvement in the CR performance, in terms of UR, by utilizing the PU state model and all the previous observations. We have proven that APP-LLR is the optimum strategy when all the energy samples are observed. In addition, an upper bound for all CR strategies operating in the presence of a Markov-model-based PU is derived.

The models and methods introduced in this thesis alongside other state-of-theart technologies such as software-defined radio can be used to remedy major CR challenges mainly SNR wall issues. Inclusion of the PU traffic model in the CR transmission decisions and using sequential agile spectrum sensing can makes the CR more useful. Furthermore, since the models and methods introduced in this thesis are simple, they can be applied to a broad range of applications and PU networks. Even one might consider these strategies to be deployed in current network infrastructures to use spectrum, licensed or unlicensed, more effectively. A crucial point in the deployment of these tools is the knowledge of model parameters. It is mentioned that these parameters can be estimated fairly accurately. Thus, realworld implementation of these strategies, specially CLAPP, is feasible due to their simplicity. Another challenge regarding utility of strategies, provided in this thesis, is calculating thresholds. Given the model parameter knowledge, one can compute the thresholds for corresponding scenarios. However, storing thresholds in a big lookup table, for given parameters, is not practical.

Moreover, the performance measures introduced in Chapter 4, UR and IR, can be used for evaluation of CR performance by regulatory organizations, e.g., FCC or PTS.

To summarize, the overall advantages and disadvantages with the methods developed in this thesis are as follows.

Advantages

- By employing a simple two-state Markov model for the PU traffic, we gain the advantage of being able to predict the future behavior of the PU to some degree with moderate CR complexity.
- Strategies have low complexity and can be implemented rather easily.
- In the CLAPP algorithm consideration of observation censorship due to self transmissions makes it appropriate for less expensive implementations.
- Introduction of UR and IR, as performance metrics, makes assessment of a CR performance, from a regulatory standpoint, more practical.

Disadvantages

- A more accurate model for the PU traffic would lead to better prediction of the PU, but at the price of more CR complexity and sensitivity to model errors,
- The current framework treat all CR transmissions as harmful to the PU receiver. A better modeling of the CR-to-PU receiver channel could enable more spectral re-utilization,
- These strategies are dependent to the model parameters and proper thresholds. In real-world applications, these parameters should be estimated fairly well to enable high performance

6.3 Future work

We tried to choose a general framework for modeling the PU and CR. There still exist some assumptions or considerations that can be further improved or generalized. In this section, some examples of future extensions to this thesis are reviewed. In Chapter 2, a simple two-state Markov model and some other Markov-based models are introduced as candidates for PU traffic model. Throughout this thesis, a two-state Markov model is used. One way that might potentially improve the performance of the system in more complex PU traffic is the use of semi-Markov models.

Another extension to the PU traffic model is modeling multiple PUs on the same band as well as modeling multi-band PU(s). One can even include the CR traffic model into the transmission strategy.

As explained before, knowledge of the model parameters is important in this thesis. The effects of the model parameter estimation on the strategies performance, specially CLAPP, can be studied. Moreover, this estimation error can be included in the strategies to have more robust strategies.

Chapter 3 reviews the CR signal model. In this thesis, we have used energy detection as the spectrum sensing. If there exists more information about the PU signal, a matched filter can be used instead. This can increase the SNR and improve the UR of the system considerably.

In addition Chapter 3 also includes the PU-CR channel in the PU model and channel gain influencing the SNR. To better capture the channel behavior, the channel can also be independently modeled. One can even consider two-state Markov models for all the channels between PUs' and CRs' transmitters and receivers.

Contributions and conclusions

Bibliography

- [1] Cisco. (2013,Feb.) Cisco visual networking index: Global mobile traffic forecast 2012-2017. data update, [Online]. Available: http://www.cisco.com/en/US/solutions/collateral/ns341/ns525/ns537/ ns705/ns827/white_paper_c11-520862.pdf
- [2] The White House. (2011,Feb.) President Obama details plan to win the future through expanded wireless access. [Onhttp://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/02/10/ line]. Available: president-obama-details-plan-win-future-through-expanded-wireless-access
- [3] M. Dohler, R. Heath, A. Lozano, C. Papadias, and R. Valenzuela, "Is the PHY layer dead?" *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 49, no. 4, pp. 159–165, Apr. 2011.
- [4] ITU. (2012, Apr.) Exploring the value and economic valuation of spectrum. [Online]. Available: http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/treg/broadband/ ITU-BB-Reports_SpectrumValue.pdf
- [5] Federal Communications Commission, "Spectrum policy task force report," Federal Communications Commission, Tech. Rep. ET Docket No. 02-155, Nov. 2002.
- [6] S. Haykin, "Cognitive radio: Brain-empowered wireless communications," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 201–220, Feb. 2005.
- [7] J. Mitola III and G. Q. Maguire Jr., "Cognitive radio: making software radios more personal," *IEEE Personal Commun. Mag.*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 13–18, Aug. 1999.
- [8] V. K. B. Ekram Hossain, Ed., Cognitive wireless communication networks. Springer, 2007.

- [9] M. Khanzadi, K. Haghighi, A. Panahi, and T. Eriksson, "A novel cognitive modulation method considering the performance of primary user," in *Proc. Wireless Advanced (WiAD)*, Jun. 2010.
- [10] E. Biglieri, A. J. Goldsmith, L. J. Greenstein, N. Mandayam, and H. V. Poor, *Principles of Cognitive Radio*. Cambridge University Press, 2012.
- [11] Y. A. Demessie, L. Biard, A. Bouzegzi, M. Debbah, K. Haghighi, P. Jallon, M. Laugeois, P. Marques, M. Murroni, D. Noguet, J. Palicot, C. Sun, S. Thilakawardana, and A. Yamaguchi, "Sensing techniques for cognitive radio - state of the art and trends," White Paper, IEEE SCC 41-P1900.6, Apr. 2009.
- [12] C.-H. Hwang, G.-L. Lai, and S.-C. Chen, "Spectrum sensing in wideband OFDM cognitive radios," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 58, no. 2, pp. 709– 719, Feb. 2010.
- [13] R. Tandra and A. Sahai, "SNR walls for signal detection," *IEEE J. Sel. Topics Signal Process.*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 4–17, Feb. 2008.
- [14] J. Vartiainen, H. Sarvanko, J. Lehtomaki, M. Juntti, and M. Latva-aho, "Spectrum sensing with lad-based methods," in *Proc. IEEE International Symposium* on *Personal, Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications*, Piscataway, NJ, USA, 2007, pp. 1982–1986.
- [15] M. Rashidi, K. Haghighi, A. Owrang, and M. Viberg, "A wideband spectrum sensing method for cognitive radio using sub-Nyquist sampling," in *Proc. Digital Signal Processing Workshop and IEEE Signal Processing Education Workshop DSP/SPE*, Sedona, Arizona, USA, Jan. 2011.
- [16] M. Rashidi, K. Haghighi, A. Panahi, and M. Viberg, "An NLLS based sub-Nyquist rate spectrum sensing for wideband cognitive radio," in *Proc. IEEE International Symposium on Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks (DySPAN)*, Aachen, Germany, May 2011, pp. 545–551.
- [17] I. F. Akyildiz, W.-Y. Lee, M. C. Vuran, and S. Mohanty, "Next generation/dynamic spectrum access/cognitive radio wireless networks: A survey," *Computer Networks*, vol. 50, no. 13, pp. 2127–2159, 2006.
- [18] C.-T. Chou, N. Sai Shankar, H. Kim, and K. Shin, "What and how much to gain by spectrum agility?" *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 576–588, Apr. 2007.

- [19] H. V. Poor, An Introduction to Signal Detection and Estimation. New York: Springer, 1994.
- [20] H. V. Poor and O. Hadjiliadis, *Quickest Detection*. Cambridge University Press, 2009.
- [21] D. Noguet, K. Haghighi, Y. A. Demessie, L. Biard, A. Bouzegzi, M. Debbah, P. Jallon, M. Laugeois, P. Marques, M. Murroni, J. Palicot, C. Sun, S. Thilakawardana, and A. Yamaguchi, "Sensing techniques for cognitive radio-state of the art and trends," IEEE, White Paper SCC41 P1900.6, Apr. 2009.
- [22] H. Arslan, Ed., Cognitive radio, software defined radio, and adaptive wireless systems. Springer Verlag, 2007.
- [23] L. Berlemann and S. Mangold, Cognitive Radio and Dynamic Spectrum Access. John Wiley and Sons Ltd, 2009.
- [24] L. E. Doyle, *Essential of Cognitive Radio*. Cambridge University Press, 2009.
- [25] S. Yin, D. Chen, Q. Zhang, and S. Li, "Prediction-based throughput optimization for dynamic spectrum access," *IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol.*, vol. 60, no. 3, pp. 1284–1289, 2011.
- [26] M. Levorato, S. Firouzabadi, and A. Goldsmith, "A learning framework for cognitive interference networks with partial and noisy observations," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 11, no. 9, pp. 3101–3111, Sep. 2012.
- [27] J. Huang and V. Krishnamurthy, "Transmission control in cognitive radio as a Markovian dynamic game: Structural result on randomized threshold policies," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 58, no. 1, pp. 301–310, Jan. 2010.
- [28] S. Huang, X. Liu, and Z. Ding, "Optimal transmission strategies for dynamic spectrum access in cognitive radio networks," *IEEE Trans. Mobile Comput.*, vol. 8, no. 12, pp. 1636–1648, Dec. 2009.
- [29] Q. Zhao, L. Tong, A. Swami, and Y. Chen, "Decentralized cognitive MAC for opportunistic spectrum access in ad hoc networks: A POMDP framework," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 589–600, Apr. 2007.
- [30] X. Xing, T. Jing, W. Cheng, Y. Huo, and X. Cheng, "Spectrum prediction in cognitive radio networks," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 90–96, Apr. 2013.

- [31] K. W. Choi and E. Hossain, "Opportunistic access to spectrum holes between packet bursts: A learning-based approach," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 10, no. 8, pp. 2497–2509, Aug. 2011.
- [32] X. Li, X. Mao, D. Wang, J. McNair, and J. Chen, "Primary user behavior estimation with adaptive length of the sample sequence," in *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (Globecom)*, Anaheim, CA, USA, 2012, pp. 1308–1313.
- [33] K. W. Choi and E. Hossain, "Estimation of primary user parameters in cognitive radio systems via hidden Markov model," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 61, no. 3, pp. 782–795, Mar. 2013.
- [34] S. Lee and S.-L. Kim, "Optimization of time-domain spectrum sensing for cognitive radio systems," *IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol.*, vol. 60, no. 4, pp. 1937–1943, May 2011.
- [35] K. W. Sung, S.-L. Kim, and J. Zander, "Temporal spectrum sharing based on primary user activity prediction," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 9, no. 12, pp. 3848–3855, Dec. 2010.
- [36] T. Nguyen, B. L. Mark, and Y. Ephraim, "Hidden Markov process based dynamic spectrum access for cognitive radio," in *Proc. Annual Conference on Information Sciences and Systems (CISS)*, 2011, pp. 1–6.
- [37] K. W. Choi, W. S. Jeon, and D. G. Jeong, "Sequential detection of cyclostationary signal for cognitive radio systems," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 4480–4485, Sep. 2009.
- [38] L. Lai, Y. Fan, and H. V. Poor, "Quickest detection in cognitive radio: A sequential change detection framework," in *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (Globecom)*, New Orleans, LO, USA, Dec. 2008.
- [39] Y. Chen, Q. Zhao, and A. Swami, "Bursty traffic in energy-constrained opportunistic spectrum access," in *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference*, Washington, DC, USA, 2007, pp. 4691–4696.
- [40] H. Li, C. Li, and H. Dai, "Quickest spectrum sensing in cognitive radio," in Annual Conference on Information Sciences and Systems (CISS), Princeton, NJ, USA, 2008, pp. 203–208.
- [41] Q. Zhao and J. Ye, "When to quit for a new job: Quickest detection of spectrum opportunities in multiple channels," in *IEEE Military Communications Conference(MILCOM)*, San Diego, CA, USA, 2008.

- [42] Y. Shei and Y. T. Su, "A sequential test based cooperative spectrum sensing scheme for cognitive radios," in Proc. IEEE International Symposium on Personal, Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications, Cannes, France, 2008.
- [43] H. Jiang, L. Lai, R. Fan, and H. V. Poor, "Cognitive radio: how to maximally utilize spectrum opportunities in sequential sensing," in *IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (GlobeCom)*, New Orleans, LO, USA, Dec. 2008.
- [44] F. Gao, W. Yuan, W. Liu, W. Cheng, and S. Wang, "Pipelined cooperative spectrum sensing in cognitive radio networks," in *IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking Conference*, Budapest, Hungary, 2009.
- [45] S. Chaudhari, V. Koivunen, and H. Poor, "Autocorrelation-based decentralized sequential detection of OFDM signals in cognitive radios," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 57, no. 7, pp. 2690–2700, July 2009.
- [46] L. Rabiner, "A tutorial on hidden Markov models and selected applications in speech recognition," Proc. IEEE, vol. 77, no. 2, pp. 257–286, Feb. 1989.
- [47] S. Geirhofer, L. Tong, and B. Sadler, "Cognitive radios for dynamic spectrum access- dynamic spectrum access in the time domain: Modeling and exploiting white space," *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 45, no. 5, pp. 66–72, May 2007.
- [48] —, "Cognitive medium access: Constraining interference based on experimental models," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 95–105, Jan. 2008.
- [49] V. Frost and B. Melamed, "Traffic modeling for telecommunications networks," *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 70–81, Mar. 1994.
- [50] P. Sutton, K. Nolan, and L. Doyle, "Cyclostationary signatures in practical cognitive radio applications," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 13–24, Jan. 2008.
- [51] Y. Zeng and Y.-C. Liang, "Eigenvalue-based spectrum sensing algorithms for cognitive radio," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, vol. 57, no. 6, pp. 1784–1793, Jun. 2009.
- [52] A. Wald, "Sequential tests of statistical hypotheses," Annals of Mathematical Statistics, vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 117–186, June 1945.
- [53] T. W. Anderson, "A modification of the sequential probability ratio test to reduce the sample size," *The Annals of Mathematical Statistics*, vol. 31, pp. 165–197, 1960.

- [54] J. Bussgang and M. Marcus, "Truncated sequential hypothesis tests," IEEE Trans. Inf. Theory, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 512–516, July 1967.
- [55] Y. Chien and K.-S. Fu, "A modified sequential recognition machine using timevarying stopping boundaries," *IEEE Trans. Inf. Theory*, vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 206–214, Apr. 1966.
- [56] Z. Wang and P. Willett, "A variable threshold page procedure for detection of transient signals," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 53, no. 11, pp. 4397–4402, Nov. 2005.
- [57] B. Ferebee, "Tests with parabolic boundary for the drift of a wiener process," *The Annals of Statistics*, vol. 10, pp. 882–894, 1982.
- [58] F. F. Digham, M.-S. Alouini, and M. K. Simon, "On the energy detection of unknown signals over fading channels," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, vol. 55, no. 1, pp. 21–24, Jan. 2007.
- [59] S. Atapattu, C. Tellambura, and H. Jiang, "Energy detection of primary signals over η – μ fading channels," in Proc. International Conference on Industrial and Information Systems (ICIIS), Dec. 2009, pp. 118–122.
- [60] T. Riihonen, S. Werner, and R. Wichman, "Mitigation of loopback selfinterference in full-duplex relays," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 59, no. 12, pp. 5983–5993, Dec. 2011.
- [61] J. I. Choi, M. Jain, K. Srinivasan, P. Levis, and S. Katti, "Achieving single channel, full duplex wireless communication," in *Proc. ACM International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking*, ser. MobiCom. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2010, pp. 1–12. [Online]. Available: http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/1859995.1859997
- [62] K. Haghighi, E. G. Ström, and E. Agrell, "An LLR-based cognitive transmission strategy for higher spectrum reutilization," in *Proc. IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference (Globecom)*, Houston, Texas, USA, Dec. 2011.
- [63] N. Devroye, P. Mitran, and V. Tarokh, "Achievable rates in cognitive radio channels," *IEEE Trans. Inf. Theory*, vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 1813–1827, May 2006.
- [64] L. Doyle, A. Kokaram, S. Doyle, and T. Forde, "Ad hoc networking, Markov random fields, and decision making," *IEEE Signal Process. Mag.*, vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 63–73, Sep. 2006.

- [65] M. L. Puterman, Markov Decision Processes: Discrete Stochastic Dynamic Programming, 1st ed. New York, NY, USA: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1994.
- [66] R. Fan and H. Jiang, "Optimal multi-channel cooperative sensing in cognitive radio networks," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 1128–1138, Mar. 2010.
- [67] R.-R. Chen and X. Liu, "Delay performance of threshold policies for dynamic spectrum access," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 10, no. 7, pp. 2283– 2293, Jul. 2011.
- [68] Q. Zhao and B. Sadler, "A survey of dynamic spectrum access," *IEEE Signal Process. Mag.*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 79–89, May 2007.
- [69] Q. Zhao, S. Geirhofer, L. Tong, and B. Sadler, "Opportunistic spectrum access via periodic channel sensing," *IEEE Trans. Signal Process.*, vol. 56, no. 2, pp. 785–796, Feb. 2008.
- [70] S. H. A. Ahmad, M. Liu, T. Javidi, Q. Zhao, and B. Krishnamachari, "Optimality of myopic sensing in multichannel opportunistic access," *IEEE Trans. Inf. Theory*, vol. 55, pp. 4040–4050, Sep. 2009.
- [71] Y. Li, S. Jayaweera, M. Bkassiny, and K. Avery, "Optimal myopic sensing and dynamic spectrum access in cognitive radio networks with low-complexity implementations," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun.*, vol. 11, no. 7, pp. 2412– 2423, Jul. 2012.
- [72] X. Xing, T. Jing, W. Cheng, Y. Huo, and X. Cheng, "Spectrum prediction in cognitive radio networks," *IEEE Wireless Commun. Mag.*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 90–96, Apr. 2013.
- [73] S.-Z. Yu and H. Kobayashi, "A hidden semi-Markov model with missing data and multiple observation sequences for mobility tracking," *Signal Processing*, vol. 83, no. 2, pp. 235 – 250, 2003.